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MEMORANDUM 

DATE: December 10, 2009 
 
TO: Legislative Budget and Audit Committee 
 
FROM: David Teal 
 Director 
 
SUBJECT: Preparation for the December 16, 2009 LB&A Meeting 
 
OMB submitted the following 9 RPLs for consideration at the December 16, 2009, Legislative Budget and Audit 
Committee meeting.  All are for American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA) funding.  The RPLs, 
along with Legislative Finance comments, are posted on our web site at http://www.legfin.state.ak.us/ so that 
committee members can print and review them. 
 
RPL# Agency Appropriation/Allocation/Program Amount Fund Source 
06-0-0219  Health and Social 

Services  
Prevention and Wellness – State 
Supplemental Grant Funds 

$207,211  ARRA funds – 
Operating 

06-0-0221 Health and Social 
Services 

Prevention and Wellness – Communities 
Putting Prevention to Work  

$952,086 ARRA funds – 
Operating 

07-0-1111 Labor and Workforce 
Development 

Alaska State Labor Market Information 
Improvement Grant – Green Jobs 

$200,000 ARRA funds – 
Operating 

10-0-5070 
Capitol 

Natural Resources Alaska Volcano Observatory $1,500,000 ARRA Funds - 
Capitol 

11-0-0463 
 

Fish and Game Aquaculture Grant Program for Alutiiq 
Pride Shellfish Hatchery Operating Costs 

$150,017   ARRA funds – 
Operating 

25-0-7547 
Capitol 

Transportation and Public 
Facilities 

Ketchikan: Tongass Highway – Viaducts 
Replacement and Rehabilitation 

$1,300,000 ARRA Funds - 
CIP 

25-0-7548 
Capitol 

Transportation and Public 
Facilities 

Sand Point – School Loop Road 
Rehabilitation 

$4,000,000 ARRA Funds - 
CIP 

25-0-7549 
Capitol 

Transportation and Public 
Facilities 

Richardson Highway MP 265 – 267 
Repaving 

$3,600,000 ARRA Funds - 
CIP 

45-0-1137 
Capitol 

University of Alaska Combined request for ARRA funding $2,000,000 ARRA Funds - 
CIP  

 
cc: Senator Meyer Senator Hoffman Linda Hay  
             Representative Dahlstrom Senator Huggins Paulyn Swanson 
             Representative Hawker Senator Menard              James Armstrong 
             Representative Neuman Senator Stedman Pat Davidson 
             Representative Thomas Senator Olson John Bitney 
             Representative Doogan               Josh Applebee  
             Representative Stoltze               Tim Grussendorf  
             Representative Tuck               Miles Baker  
 

 



Agency Contact:  Alison Elgee, (907) 465-1630 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Danith Watts, (907) 465-5435 

Department of Health and Social Services  
Division of Public Health, Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion 

 
Subject of RPL:  ARRA Prevention and Wellness – 

State Supplemental Grant Funds 
ADN/RPL #:  06-0-0219 

Amount requested:  $ 207,211 Appropriation Authority:  Ch12 SLA 2009  Sec 1 
pg 24 ln 3-4 

Funding source:  Federal ARRA funds – 100% 
Operating 

Statutory Authority:  AS 44.29.010 – 44.29.020 

 
PURPOSE  
Prevention and Wellness ARRA funding was announced in September of 2009 by the Centers for Disease 
Control (CDC) for the Communities Putting Prevention to Work State Supplemental Funding for Healthy 
Communities, Tobacco Control, Diabetes Prevention and Control and Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance 
System.  Funding is associated with an existing federal grant that is currently awarded to the State of Alaska 
and award amounts are formula-based, so it appears imminent that Alaska will receive these supplemental 
funds. There are two purposes for this funding; 1) policy and environmental change related to 
obesity/overweight, physical activity, nutrition and tobacco use and 2) enhancement of tobacco quit lines 
and associated media. Tobacco use, poor diets and physical inactivity accounted for one-third of the 
Americans who died in 2000. These funds are needed to address tobacco use as well as the rising rates of 
obesity. 
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
There was a $2 million ARRA Prevention and Wellness incremental request submitted during the 2009 
Legislative Session that was vetoed by Governor Palin with the understanding that it could be revisited 
when federal funding became available.  The announcement of the Prevention and Wellness federal grant 
funding was made in September 2009, with application process commencing in November 2009.   
 
TIMING ISSUES 
Approval to receive ARRA federal authorization is needed at this time because the grants award is only for 
a 24-month period, starting in December 2009. Approval to spend these funds will be needed prior to the 
FY10 legislative supplemental budget process. This particular grant award has strict performance 
expectations, if the division is required to wait for the completion of the FY10 Supplemental process, the 
State could potentially forfeit these federal funds.  
 
The Funding Opportunity Announcement was not released until September of 2009.  While it was known 
there would be ARRA Prevention and Wellness funding, it was unclear whether these grant awards would 
be issued to states or directly to local communities. In addition, the delay in appointment of a new Secretary 
of Health and Human Services further postponed this funding announcement.   
 
If funding is approved the Department would make an incremental request of $414,427 Federal ARRA 
funding in the FY2011 Governor’s Amended budget process.  
 
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
The 2009 Department’s priorities for health and wellness include prevention of disability and death caused 
by tobacco use, obesity, diabetes, cancer, and heart disease. The Department’s FY10 strategic plan includes 
a goal to improve the health status of Alaskans through reducing tobacco use and the rate of obesity and 
number of adults with diabetes.  
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Agency Contact:  Alison Elgee, (907) 465-1630 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Danith Watts, (907) 465-5435 

 
This funding will be used to reduce the following rates of adult obesity and diabetes in Alaska: 
   

6.1% adult diabetes prevalence for 2006-2008; an 80% increase since 1998-2000. 
27.9% adult obesity prevalence for 2008 continues worsening trend and is more than twice the Healthy 
Alaskans 2010 target of 18%. 
   

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention has outlined a menu of evidence-based policy and 
environmental change interventions from which to choose.  Activities will focus on implementing policies 
to a) improve nutrition, b) increase physical activity and c) promote tobacco cessation through enhanced 
media promotion and outreach for the Tobacco Quit Line with follow-up evaluation.   

 
One goal is implementation of policies and food systems changes that improve availability and affordability 
of healthy local foods, thus increasing the intake of fruits and vegetables, and reducing the prevalence of 
obesity in Alaska. Specific nutrition objectives are to (1) establish and facilitate meetings of a Food Policy 
Council, (2) assist the Council in developing a strategic plan and report on food policy issues in Alaska, (3) 
provide training and technical assistance to members on evidence-based food policy and public health, (4) 
monitor and evaluate Council efforts, and (5) implement a statewide food policy listserv to help connect and 
engage all partners and interested individuals throughout Alaska.  

 
To increase physical activity, the division will work with physical education (PE) stakeholders to increase 
quality PE in schools and implement strategies to reach the goal of providing quality daily PE to all students 
(or 150 minutes per week at the elementary level and 225 minutes per week at the secondary level). The 
Obesity Prevention and Control Program will work primarily on adoption of PE Content Standards by the 
Alaska State Board of Education, and establishment of a statewide PE coordination position 

 
Two activities related to tobacco cessation will occur:  enhancement of the Tobacco Quit Line and building 
public support for smoke free air policies.  This will involve development and distribution of Quit Line 
materials, increased outreach to health care providers and tobacco users about the availability and services 
of the Quit Line, especially in populations with high rates of tobacco use, increasing screening for tobacco 
use and subsequent referrals to the Quit Line, and the accompanying increase in Quit Line callers.  It will 
also fund a follow-up survey to document the rate of quitting success. 

 
Funds will be used to pay for one FTE (existing Public Health Specialist II). Below is the estimated budget 
for this grant award: 
 

 PERSONAL 
SERVICES 

TRAVEL SERVICE  
CONTRACTS

SUPPLIES INDIRECT TOTAL

 71000 72000 73000 74000   
FY10 $51,627 $7,680 $100,101 $600 $47,203 $207,211
FY11 $103,253 $15,366 $200,202 $1,200 $94,406 $414,427

FY12 $51,627 $7,680 $100,102 $600 $47,203 $207,212
Total: $206,507 $30,726 $400,405 $2,400 $188,812 $828,850
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Agency Contact:  Alison Elgee, (907) 465-1630 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Danith Watts, (907) 465-5435 

 
These ARRA funds will supplement an existing grant from the CDC.  The Tobacco Prevention and Control 
program receives funding through the CDC, as well as through appropriations from the Alaska Tobacco Use 
Education and Cessation Fund.  These ARRA funds will pay for policy and environmental changes 
throughout Alaska, which will have long-term effects on reducing obesity and encouraging smoking 
cessation throughout the state.  It is anticipated that these changes will have a long-lasting effect after the  
grant funds have been spent.  However, for long-term program continuation, new funding will need to be 
secured/identified to retain the staff member assigned to this project.   

 
The Obesity Prevention & Control program in Alaska has largely been funded through federal earmarks 
with FY10 being the final year those funds will be available.  These funds, if awarded, will support an 
existing Public Health Specialist II who is currently funded by federal earmark funds expiring Sept. 2010.  
 
Approval to receive this grant award is not expected to impact our future general funds needs.  
 
 
 







Agency Contact:  Alison Elgee, (907) 465-1630 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Danith Watts, (907) 465-5435 

Department of Health and Social Services  
Division of Public Heath, Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion 

 
Subject of RPL:  ARRA Prevention and Wellness - 

Communities Putting Prevention to Work 
ADN/RPL #:  06-0-0221 

Amount requested:  $952,086 Appropriation Authority:   Ch12 SLA 2009  Sec 1 
pg 24 ln 3-4 

Funding source: Federal ARRA funds – 100% 
                             Operating 

Statutory Authority:  AS 44.29.010 – 44.29.020 

 
PURPOSE  
Prevention and Wellness ARRA funding was announced by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 
(CDC) on September 17, 2009 for Communities Putting Prevention to Work.  The Division of Public Health 
(DPH) has applied for a federal grant award of approximately $5.7 million, to be spent over the next two (2) 
years.  This grant awards will be issued by the end of February 2010.  If funds are granted to the State of 
Alaska, they will be awarded with a project/budget start date of February 2010.   
 
These funds are intended for communities to work on policy and environmental change within local 
jurisdictions related to reducing obesity/overweight, increasing physical activity, and improving nutrition. 
These funds are needed to address the rising rates of obesity/diabetes in Alaska, which is associated with 
increased disabilities and deaths.  The CDC’s objectives need to be accomplished by policy and 
environmental change for clients through population-based interventions, such as limiting the availability of 
unhealthy food and beverages.   
 
Eligibility for Alaska is limited to tribal organizations and the State, which can apply on behalf of up to 2 
communities; Anchorage and Wrangell have been selected based on their comprehensive plans for how they 
would spend these funds if awarded.  Because these funds will have community-wide impact, the division 
estimates these funds will benefit more than 281,000 people (2,546 in the City and Borough of Wrangell 
and 278,700 in the Municipality of Anchorage).  Seventy-five percent (75%) of the funds would be awarded 
to the designated communities as grants.  The other 25% of these grant funds will be retained by the division 
to manage the grant programs, provide oversight, technical assistance and support.   
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
There was a $2 million ARRA Prevention and Wellness incremental request submitted during the 2009 
Legislative Session that was vetoed by Governor Palin with the understanding that it could be revisited 
when federal funding became available.  The announcement of the Prevention and Wellness federal grant 
funding was made in September 2009, with application process commencing in November 2009.   
 
TIMING ISSUES 
Approval to receive ARRA federal authorization is needed at this time because the grants award is only for 
a 24-month period, starting in February 2010. Approval to spend these funds will be needed prior to a 
legislative supplemental budget process. The division does not want grant recipients to potentially lose 3-6 
months for their program implementation during the prime activity months of the year.  The Funding 
Opportunity Announcement (available upon request) was not released until September of 2009.  While it 
was known there would be ARRA Prevention and Wellness funding, it was unclear whether these grant 
awards would be issued to states or directly to local communities. In addition, the delay in appointment of a 
new Secretary of Health and Human Services further postponed this funding announcement.  If awarded, 
funding will be available about February 26, 2010 for a 24-month project period, through February of 2012.  
Consequences of delaying or disapproving these federal ARRA funds will result in a loss of effort to  
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Agency Contact:  Alison Elgee, (907) 465-1630 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Danith Watts, (907) 465-5435 
 

implement policy and environmental change to reducing obesity/overweight, increasing physical activity, 
and improving nutrition.   
 
If funding is approved the Department would make an incremental request of $2,856,289 Federal ARRA 
funding in the FY2011 Governor’s Amended budget process.  
 
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
The 2009 Department’s priorities for health and wellness include prevention of disability and death caused 
by obesity. The Department’s FY10 strategic plan includes a goal to improve the health status of Alaskans 
through reducing the rate of obesity and number of adults with diabetes. This funding will be used to reduce 
the following rates of adult obesity and diabetes in Alaska: 
   

6.1% adult diabetes prevalence for 2006-2008; an 80% increase since 1998-2000. 
27.9% adult obesity prevalence for 2008 continues worsening trend and is more than twice the Healthy 
Alaskans 2010 target of 18%. 

 
This table below estimates the Federal ARRA grant award by state fiscal year. 
 

  
 FY 2010 FY2011 FY2012 Total 
Anchorage $413,116 $1,239,347 $826,231 $2,478,694 
Wrangell $351,019 $1,053,088 $702,059 $2,106,166 
State (DPH) $187,951 $563,854 $375,903 $1,127,708 
Total: $952,086 $2,856,289 $1,904,193 $5,712,568 

 
 

25% of the total grant award would be retained by the Division of Public Health, Chronic Disease 
Prevention and Health Promotion component to manage these grant funds.   The state portion of these grant 
funds as estimated would be budgeted as follows: 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The Obesity Prevention & Control program in Alaska has largely been funded through federal earmarks, 
but those funds will be expiring in September of 2010. The Federal ARRA funds are intended to be used 
by communities within 24 months to create lasting policy and environmental change, rather than to 
support a program that will require funding in the future.   
 
 
 

 

 Personal 
Services 

Travel Service 
Contracts 

Supplies Indirect Total 

 71000 72000 73000 74000   
FY10 $93,788 $9,108 $55,585 $800 $28,670 $187,951 
FY11 $281,365 $27,323 $166,755 $2,400 $86,011 $563,854 
FY12 $187,577 $18,215 $111,170 $1,600 $57,341 $375,903 

Total: $562,730 $54,646 $333,510 $4,800 $172,022 $1,127,708
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Agency Contact:  Alison Elgee, (907) 465-1630 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Danith Watts, (907) 465-5435 
 

      If this request is approved funds will be granted out to these Alaskan communities as follows:       
 

 FY2010 Award FY2011 Award FY2012 Award Total 
Anchorage $413,116 $1,239,347 $826,231 $2,478,694
Wrangell $351,019 $1,053,088 $702,059 $2,106,166
Total: $764,135 $2,292,435 $1,528,290 $4,584,860

 
The Municipality of Anchorage will build on existing and proposed city, school district, and state 
policies that support physical activity and increase access to healthy foods.  Social networking, media 
and other communication strategies will link people to one another, to events that promote physical 
activity, and to nutrition information.  Subject matter experts will promote awareness and support for 
policies that reinforce healthy eating, consumption of local foods and community gardening.  
Environmental changes such as signage and interactive maps will draw attention to the Municipality’s 
extensive bike trail system.  Media campaigns will be used to reduce perceived barriers to physical 
activity associated with Alaska’s weather, to promote interest in and access to locally grown, healthy 
foods, and to discourage consumption and access to unhealthy foods. 
 
The Healthy Wrangell Coalition plans to build on the strong foundation they have built, and includes 
supporting and implementing worksite health promotion programs at their largest worksites.  A business 
consultant will assist the Wrangell Community Garden, the Wrangell Recreation Center, and community 
eateries to develop business plans that expand services and improve the nutritional content of food 
served.  Safe outdoor physical activity will be promoted through eliminating areas on the road that are 
not safe for pedestrians and bicyclists, and by providing lighting and asphalt on the ‘Volunteer Trail.’  
Media will be used to encourage Wrangell residents to eat healthy foods and increase physical activity.  
This includes: posting nutritional information in local eateries, reinforcing healthy habits through the 
faith community, and training produce staff in the local markets to be an Employee Ambassador 
providing information about healthy options for customers. 
 
The division will provide oversight, technical assistance, guidance and evaluation to guide the work by 
the communities and their contractors and will monitor grantees to measure their success using these 
funds.   

 
Two, long-term non-perm positions (1.75 FTE) would be added within the Section of Chronic Disease 
Prevention & Health Promotion and stationed in Anchorage for the duration of the grant to manage these 
grant programs.  The grant would also support the Obesity Prevention and Control Program Manager 
position at .75 FTE, an existing epidemiologist/data collections position at .25 FTE, and an existing 
public health specialist position at .5 FTE. Two of these positions are currently funded by the federal 
earmark, which ends September 2010. Approval to receive this grant award is not expected to impact 
our future general funds needs. 
 
   
 
 
 







Agency Contact:  Guy Bell, (907) 465-2702 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Amanda Ryder, (907) 465-5411 

Department of Labor and Workforce Development 
Administrative Services Division, Labor Market Information 

 
Subject of RPL: Alaska State Labor Market 

Information Improvement Grant – Green Jobs 
ADN/RPL #:  07-0-1111 

Amount requested: $ 200,000 Appropriation Authority: Sec 1, Ch 12, SLA 2009,  
pg 27, ln 15 

Funding source:   Federal ARRA funds 
                               Operating 

Statutory Authority: AS 23.05.060(3) 
 

 
PURPOSE 
The Department of Labor and Workforce Development, Administrative Services Division, Labor Market 
Information component requests $200,000 of federal American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 
(ARRA) authorization for a recently received competitive grant award.  The grant is for a State Labor 
Market Information Improvement project that the department will use to identify Alaska’s green jobs and 
skill sets and to educate Alaskans on the related training and employment opportunities.  This information 
will allow Alaska to better target education and training investments and formulate more effective public 
policy. 
 
Building upon unique and comprehensive interagency relationships, databases and delivery systems the 
department will quantify green jobs in Alaska, determine the supply and demand for green workers in the 
state, identify green training programs and outcomes and enhance Alaska’s online labor exchange to allow 
green-related job and worker searches. The green job labor market information will be incorporated into all 
major employment information products produced by the department's Labor Market Information program. 
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
These are new ARRA competitive grant funds made available since the initial round of funding in FY09.  
There have been no previous department requests or legislative appropriations for this project. 
 
TIMING ISSUES 
This funding was not included in the FY2010 budget as applications for the competitive funding were not 
solicited until after the end of the legislative session.  Our application (copy attached) was submitted on 
August 11, 2009 and the department received notification of the award on November 18, 2009 (copy 
attached).  It is anticipated that we will receive the fully executed grant agreement in the immediate future. 
 
Authorization in needed now as the performance period of the grant begins January 1, 2010 with the first 
project timeline benchmark on March 31, 2010.  The full amount of the grant is $800,000 with a program 
project end date of June 30, 2011.  Given the necessary training and start-up activities as well as the survey 
work, it is essential that work begin as soon as possible so that it can be completed within project 
timeframes.  Delay or denial of this request would likely mean the department could not complete the 
project in the required timeframe and the state would not receive the project benefits. 
 
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
The project is directly aligned with the Department of Labor and Workforce Development’s mission: "To 
provide safe and legal working conditions and to advance opportunities for employment.", and it will 
positively affect a number of department measures to increase training opportunities and employment. 
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Agency Contact:  Guy Bell, (907) 465-2702 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Amanda Ryder, (907) 465-5411 

Funding included in the grant application was: 
 
 FY2010 FY2011 
Personal Services $80,900 $161,900
Travel  $5,300 $9,700
Services $110,900 $421,300
Commodities $2,900 $7,100
Total  $200,000 $600,000
 
Note: LFD corrected the fiscal years in the table to FY10 and FY11 (not FY11 and FY12). 
 
The personal services funds will support two new long term non-permanent Economist II positions to be 
located in Juneau for approximately 25 staff months total.  Approval to establish the positions is included as 
a part of this request.  In support of this grant, these positions will conduct multiple surveys including  

1) a survey of government, industry representatives and educational institutions to refine the 
definition of green industries and occupations, and  
2) an employer survey to determine the number of workers employed in green industries and/or 
occupations.   

 
Funding will also partially support existing research staff to manage the project and provide statistical 
support including data collection and analysis.  All positions that would be involved in the project are 
located in the Juneau office.  These positions are funded from a variety of fund sources depending on the 
project they spend time on.  Approximately 13.5 staff months from 8 existing positions would be charged to 
this project.  They include: 
 
 Research Analyst III (2) – 5 staff months total 
 Research Analyst II (2) – 3 staff months total 
 Economist IV (2) – 4 staff months total 
 Chief Research and Analysis – 1 staff month 
 Administrative Assistant - 0.5 staff month 
 
The small amount of travel funding is to support a panel of experts meeting in state to define green 
industries and related jobs and to make presentations of project findings.  In addition, some out of state 
travel will be required to attend national green job training and meetings. 
 
The majority of the contractual funds associated with this project will cover modifications to Alaska’s 
career information and labor exchange systems and the purchase of occupational skills analysis software.  
Other contractual costs include normal per position direct and allocated costs (including indirect costs for 
departmental administrative support) and funds for the cost of surveys. 
 
Commodity funds are necessary for normal per position costs and project specific office supplies. 
 
The Labor Market Information component has no current ARRA expenditure authorization and has not 
begun spending these funds. 
 
No state general funds will be used, nor is any state match required.  The funds are for a new body of work 
and do not replace any other funds.  The project will not place future pressure on state general funds. 
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Agency Contact:  Guy Bell, (907) 465-2702 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Amanda Ryder, (907) 465-5411 

 
The federal stimulus funds will be expended in FY2010 and continue into FY2011.  The department has 
included a request for ARRA funding to be included in the FY2011 Governor’s budget to complete the 
work on this grant. 
 









































































Agency Contact:  Leta Simons, (907) 465-3379 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Amanda Ryder, (907) 465-5411 

Department of Natural Resources 
Geological Development 

through the Office of the Governor 
 
Subject of RPL:  Alaska Volcano Observatory ADN/RPL #:  10-0-5070  
Amount requested:  $ 1,500,000 Appropriation Authority:  Ch 17 SLA 2009  Sec 4 

pg 7 ln 25 
Funding source:  100% Federal ARRA – Capital Statutory Authority:  AS 41.08 

 
 
PURPOSE  
 
This authorization will provide temporary replacement of previous federal earmarks to continue the current 
level of operation at the Alaska Volcano Observatory (AVO), and will be used specifically to: 
 

•  Upgrade and/or maintain seismic and other monitoring equipment at active volcanoes 
•  Conduct geologic investigations of recent eruptions 
•  Provide volcano hazards information to management agencies and the public 

 
The requested authorization is part of a coordinated plan in response to the availability of approximately $7 
million in federal ARRA funds through the USGS Volcano Hazards Program for volcano monitoring and 
research over the next two years.  About $800,000 of this funding will be used to contract with the private 
sector for helicopter and aircraft charters used for remote equipment maintenance, volcanic activity surveys, 
and transportation of field staff.  Much of the rest will be used to pay salaries and benefits for volcanology 
staff at the Division of Geological and Geophysical Survey (DGGS), the budget for which continues to be 
dependent on receipt of federal funds.  Continued involvement of state employees in the AVO assures that 
the state’s interests related to volcanic hazards are addressed.   
 
BACKGROUND 
 
The AVO is a cooperative interagency program of which DGGS is an essential part, along with the U.S. 
Geological Survey (USGS) and University of Alaska Fairbanks (UAF).  The budget of AVO has historically 
been complex, with numerous sources coming together at different times, and with a significant percentage 
coming from congressional earmarks.  A recent change in federal funding has resulted in the elimination of 
$5.0 million in annual earmark funds for the program.  The requested ARRA funding, although temporary in 
nature, is necessary for continuation of the current level of operations.  Long-term stable funding will 
eventually need to be identified in order for the cooperative agencies to continue to implement their 
respective parts of the program, develop long-range plans, and maintain equipment and staffing. 
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
 
Enacted state budgets since the late 1980’s have included authorization for receipt of federal funds for 
DGGS’s participation in the AVO.   Since FY97, federal funding of $500,000 to $1.6 million annually has 
been available to pay for positions, as well as contract for helicopter and fixed wing aircraft used for 
maintaining remote monitoring stations along the Southcentral flyway, chemical sampling, transportation of 
field staff, and recording of eruptions. 
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Agency Contact:  Leta Simons, (907) 465-3379 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Amanda Ryder, (907) 465-5411 

 
TIMING ISSUES 
 
Timely approval is necessary in order to continue the current level of operation of the AVO without 
interruption.  The availability of these funds was formally announced in August, 2009.  DGGS responded to 
the announcement with a detailed proposal and budget, which the USGS approved for funding at $1.5 
million.  The federal funding is documented by a grant award from the USGS (attached) stating that the 
Cooperative Agreement will start December 1, 2009 and end September 15, 2011. 
 
Failure to approve the funds before the 2010 legislative session will cause a shortfall in the DGGS budget to 
pay for existing positions that support the AVO.  It will also result in lack of contract support for logistics 
and volcano-seismic network operations (on which the entire AVO operation depends), and will likely result 
in loss of monitoring capability at several active volcanoes.  Planning and preparation for field work 
scheduled for the summer of 2010 would be delayed, which would also cause a reduction in the ability to 
monitor volcanic activity. 
  
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
 
The requested authorization will provide approximately one-half of the support for the five DGGS positions 
in the AVO program (four Geologists and one Analyst/Programmer) from December 2009 through 
September 2011. This funding, along with other sources of funds indicated below, will be sufficient to 
maintain DGGS’s participation in the volcano hazards program.  No new positions are requested with this 
funding. 
 
The line item distribution of the requested expenditure, as approved by the USGS, is as follows: 
 
Personal Services 535,656
Travel  16,045
Services 923,070
Commodities 25,229
Total  $1,500,000
 
Other funding sources: DGGS  is currently receiving federal funding support for volcano hazards work 
through two existing cooperative agreements with USGS: $481,582 for the period April 1, 2009 to March 
31, 2010 (grant no. 39978); and $88,765 for the period July 1, 2009 to June 30, 2010 (grant no. 39958). The 
requested funding authorization is not duplicative of these projects. 
 
 



Agency Contact:  Ron Josephson, (907) 465-4088 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Amanda Ryder, (907) 465-5411 

Department of Fish and Game 
Commercial Fisheries 

 
Subject of RPL:  Aquaculture Grant Program for 

Alutiiq Pride Shellfish Hatchery Aquaculture 
Operating Costs  

ADN/RPL #:  11-0-0463 

Amount requested:  $ 150,017 Appropriation Authority:  Ch 12, SLA 2009, 
Sec 1, pg 15, ln 11 

Funding source:  Federal ARRA, Code 1212, 
FY10 Operating 

Statutory Authority:  AS 16.05.050(a)(3), AS 
16.05.050(a)(16) 

 
PURPOSE 
The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) Aquaculture Grant Program funding 
will provide assistance to one eligible Alaska aquaculture producer, Alutiiq Pride Shellfish 
Hatchery (APSH), for losses associated with high feed input costs during the 2008 calendar year.  
Feed cost includes algal production needed to feed larval clams and oysters in the hatchery.  The 
funding will be passed through to APSH as a sub recipient to be used for costs associated with 
their current aquaculture operations in calendar year 2010 to grow the algae.  The APSH 
hatchery is the only certified seed source for “indigenous species” such as geoduck, littleneck 
clams, razor clams, and cockles.  Commercial aquatic farmers culture these small organisms until 
they are harvestable size.  Enhancement projects also depend on the hatchery as a spat source 
and for research conducted at the Marine Technical Center at the hatchery.  This funding to 
APSH is vital to the growth of the aquatic farm and mariculture industry.  It is projected that 26 
commercial aquatic farmers and two nurseries in the state will benefit from the hatchery 
receiving this funding.  As the industry grows, more demand for APSH indigenous species and 
Pacific oyster spat will grow.  The state will distribute the funding to APSH and oversee 
fulfillment of the reporting requirements from this producer. 
 
Legislative Fiscal Analyst Comment: The Alutiiq Pride Shellfish Hatcher is located in Seward 
and is a Not-for-Profit corporation. 
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
There was no prior consideration by the finance committees to consider this ARRA federal 
funding.  This request is a one time funding source administered by United States Department of 
Agriculture/Farm Service Agency (USDA/FSA) through the ARRA (also referred to as Stimulus 
Funds). 
 
TIMING ISSUES 
The Governor's Office became aware of this funding in April 2009 from USDA/FSA 
representatives; initially ADF&G determined that none of the Alaska hatcheries met the 
eligibility criteria in the federal legislation for the Aquaculture Grant Program.  The state of 
Washington helped convince USDA/FSA that commercial feed should also include algal 
production for shellfish.  Once the new definition was accepted, ADF&G determined that one 
hatchery in the state was eligible, APSH.   
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Agency Contact:  Ron Josephson, (907) 465-4088 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Amanda Ryder, (907) 465-5411 

The department received a work agreement from Amy Mitchell, USDA/FSA, in November 
which provided documentation on the terms of the funding and the amount.  Once approvals are 
obtained and the work agreement is signed, the funding can be routed to the state within a week.  
ADF&G Mariculture Program staff will draft a work plan as a requirement of the work 
agreement summarizing how the State will implement the reimbursement program including the 
state application process, payment calculations, loss requirements, required documentation, and 
methodology for conducting internal reviews. Funds will be disbursed to APSH to reimburse the 
hatchery for documented operating costs of growing algae. Delay of funding will impact the 
aquatic farming industry and delay shipments of spat to aquatic farmers and nurseries in the 
spring.  This funding does not interface with the federal cycle and was obtained from reserve 
funds available to USDA/FSA from the Aquaculture Grant program. 
 
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
This funding fits into long-term plans, missions, and measures of the affected program.  The 
department’s line item distribution of the proposed funding will be contractual.  This is a one 
time funding source administered by USDA/FSA through the ARRA.  It will not replace existing 
General Funds.  There are no impacts or funding for positions.  Excess receipt authority from the 
prior year does not apply to this request.  The unspent FY10 operating authorization for this 
project will be requested in the FY11 operating budget, since these funds will be used to 
reimburse operating costs for CY2010.  There is no impact on indirect cost recovery or fees for 
services.  
 
 



Agency Contact:  Laura Baker, Administrative Services Director, (907) 465-8974 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Rob Carpenter, (907) 465-5413 

Department of Transportation and Public Facilities 
 
Subject of RPL: Ketchikan: Tongass 
Highway - Viaducts Replacement and 
Rehabilitation 

ADN/RPL #: 25-0-7547 

Amount Requested: $1,300,000 Appropriation Authority: Sec. 1, Ch. 159, 
SLA 2004, Page 44, Line 33 and Page 45, 
Lines 3-4 

Funding Source: Federal Stimulus: ARRA 
2009 - Capital 

Statutory Authority: AS 19.05.030 and 
44.42.020 

 
PURPOSE 
The Department of Transportation and Public Facilities is requesting authority to receive and 
expend $1,300,000 in American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA) funds from the 
Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) for the Tongass Highway Viaducts Replacement and 
Rehabilitation project in Ketchikan, Alaska.   
 
This work includes conducting 2nd phase of corrosion protection improvements, consisting of 
cathodic protection and selected portions of future impressed current protection system for 
concrete piles and caps of the viaducts supporting Tongass Avenue.   
 
BACKGROUND 
This past legislative session, the Legislature appropriated approximately $248 million in American 
Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA) funding authority to the Department of 
Transportation and Public Facilities.  The Department has been very successful in meeting federal 
obligation requirements on the majority of projects to-date; however, in a few instances projects 
are delayed due to permitting snags.  Additionally, due to a favorable bidding climate, some 
project bids are coming in lower than originally estimated.  As a result, Alaska is at risk of losing 
these ARRA dollars to other states if it is unable to meet federal obligation timelines. 
 
As it is in the best interest to the State to look for ways to retain these dollars, the Department is 
proposing to replace $700,000 in regular federal capital project funding with ARRA funds, as well 
as increase ARRA federal project expenditure authority by $600,000 for the Ketchikan Tongass 
Highway Viaducts Replacement and Rehabilitation project.   
 
The low bidder on this project has been rejected for lack of compliance on responsible capacity 
issues and the department intends to re-advertise for the project.  However, the current project cost 
estimate exceeds current project authority by $600,000, resulting in this request for increased 
funding with ARRA dollars. 
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Agency Contact:  Laura Baker, Administrative Services Director, (907) 465-8974 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Rob Carpenter, (907) 465-5413 

Legislative Fiscal Analyst Comment:  To date, DOT&PF has obligated $118.4 million of the 
$178.5 million Highway and Bridge ARRA funds available.  If the three DOT&PF RPLs 
(totaling $8.9 million) are approved at this meeting, the list of authorized projects for which 
money has not yet been obligated will be $78.3 million.  DOT&PF has revised this list of “yet 
to obligate” projects down to a total of $66.4 million. Total anticipated obligations could then 
reach $184.7 million, which is $6.2 million above the $178.5 million available.  The intent is 
to have contingency projects available if necessary. 
 
However, if a large project funs into snags or if bids are lower than anticipated, some ARRA 
money could remain unobligated on the February deadline. The Committee may wish to 
extend the RPL process into the legislative session in order to ensure full use of ARRA 
funding. DOT&PF forwarded an November 19, 2009 letter from US&DOT (included as 
backup) that warns of impending deadlines, consequences of missing deadlines, and the 
necessity of having contingent projects and a means of funding them quickly. 
 
Please see the attached table for authorization and obligation detail. 
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
Ch. 61, SLA 2001, page 41, lines 21 – 24, Ketchikan: Tongass – Viaducts Replacement and 
Rehabilitation – 5,750,000.  
 
Sec. 1, Ch. 159, SLA 2004, page 44, line 33 and page 45, lines 3 – 4, Ketchikan: Tongass 
Highway – Viaducts Replacement and Rehabilitation - $2,200,000.  Requesting $1,300,000 in 
Federal Stimulus ARRA 2009 funds. The Department will administratively restrict and lapse 
$700,000 in regular federal receipt authority. 
 
During this past session, the Legislature converted regular federal authority received for this 
project in Chapter 61, SLA 2001 ($5,748,366), and Chapter 159, SLA 2004 ($1,500,000) to 
ARRA funds. 
 
TIMING ISSUES 
To meet the timing requirements on the remaining FHWA ARRA funds, the Department must 
have project obligation plans completed by February 17, 2010.  As stated above, if the ARRA 
funds are not obligated by this deadline, Alaska risks losing these funds to other states.  See the 
attached letter from the Secretary of Transportation to Governor Parnell emphasizing that funds 
not committed by March 2, 2010 and subsequently obligated as of that date, will be redistributed 
among the states that have met the requirements. 
This project has been advertised and is ready for contract award. 
 
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
With approval of this request, this project will be 100% ARRA funded and requires no state 
match. 







 

Agency Contact:  Laura Baker, Administrative Services Director, (907) 465-8974 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Rob Carpenter, (907) 465-5413 

Department of Transportation and Public Facilities 
through the Office of the Governor 

 
Subject of RPL: Sand Point – School Loop 
Road Rehabilitation 

ADN/RPL#: 25-0-7548 

Amount Requested: $4,000,000 
 

Appropriation Authority: Sec. 4, Ch. 17, 
SLA 2009, Page 7, Lines 25 - 30 

Funding Source: Federal Stimulus: ARRA 
2009 - Capital 

Statutory Authority: AS 19.95.030 and 
44.42.020 

 
PURPOSE 
The Department of Transportation and Public Facilities is requesting authority to receive and 
expend $4,000,000 in American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA) funds from 
the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) for the rehabilitation of School Loop Road in the 
City of Sand Point, Alaska.  
 
School Loop Road is a City-owned and maintained 2.4 mile section of road connecting 
residential areas, one of the local schools, and businesses.  The existing pavement is in need of 
repair.  This project will smooth out the vertical alignment, improve existing lighting, and 
address drainage problems with the existing facility.   
 
BACKGROUND  
This past legislative session, the Legislature appropriated approximately $248 million in 
American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA) funding authority to the Department 
of Transportation and Public Facilities.  The Department has been very successful in meeting 
federal obligation requirements on the majority of projects to-date; however, in a few instances 
projects are delayed due to permitting snags.  Additionally, due to a favorable bidding climate, 
some project bids are coming in lower than originally estimated.  As a result, Alaska is at risk of 
losing these ARRA dollars to other states if it is unable to meet federal obligation timelines. 
 
As it is in the best interest of the State to look for ways to retain these dollars, the Department is 
proposing to use ARRA federal project expenditure authority for the School Loop Road project 
in Sand Point.   
 
The School Loop Road project is being considered as a contingency project under ARRA for 
local communities with a population of below 5,000.  Due to the favorable contract bidding 
climate it is anticipated that the initial approved local community category project list will not be 
able to fully utilize all ARRA funds available, resulting in the funding being available for other 
projects that qualify such as the School Loop Road project. 
 
Legislative Fiscal Analyst Comment:  To date, DOT&PF has obligated $118.4 million of the 
$178.5 million Highway and Bridge ARRA funds available.  If the three DOT&PF RPLs 
(totaling $8.9 million) are approved at this meeting, the list of authorized projects for which 
money has not yet been obligated will be $78.3 million.  DOT&PF has revised this list of 
“yet to obligate” projects down to a total of $66.4 million. Total anticipated obligations 
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Agency Contact:  Laura Baker, Administrative Services Director, (907) 465-8974 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Rob Carpenter, (907) 465-5413 

could then reach $184.7 million, which is $6.2 million above the $178.5 million available.  
The intent is to have contingency projects available if necessary. 
 
However, if a large project funs into snags or if bids are lower than anticipated, some 
ARRA money could remain unobligated on the February deadline. The Committee may 
wish to extend the RPL process into the legislative session in order to ensure full use of 
ARRA funding. DOT&PF forwarded an November 19, 2009 letter from US&DOT 
(included as backup) that warns of impending deadlines, consequences of missing 
deadlines, and the necessity of having contingent projects and a means of funding them 
quickly. 
 
Please see the attached table for authorization and obligation detail. 
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
None. 
 
Legislative Fiscal Analyst Comment: In the absence of a legislatively approved capital 
project to which this RPL can be attached, this RPL makes use of the generic ARRA 
capital project appropriation in the Governor’s Office.  
 
TIMING ISSUES 
To meet the timing requirements of the remaining FHWA ARRA funds, the Department must 
have project obligation plans completed by February 17, 2010.  As stated above, if the ARRA 
funds are not obligated by this deadline, Alaska risks losing these funds to other states.  See 
attached letter from the Secretary of Transportation to Governor Parnell emphasizing that funds 
not committed by March 2, 2010 and subsequently obligated as of that date, will be redistributed 
among the states that have met the requirements. 
 
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
ARRA funding will be combined with a Commerce, Community and Economic Development 
grant from the 2009 capital budget, Denali Commission grant, and funding from the City 
government, Aleutians East Borough, and local tribal councils as necessary to meet the 
construction budget needs of this project. 
 
School Loop Road is owned and operated by the City of Sand Point. 
 
 







Agency Contact:  Laura Baker, Administrative Services Director, (907) 465-8974 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Rob Carpenter, (907) 465-5413 

Department of Transportation and Public Facilities   
through the Office of the Governor 

 
Subject of RPL: Richardson Highway MP 
265 – 267 Repaving 

ADN/RPL#: 25-0-7549 

Amount Requested: $3,600,000 
 

Appropriation Authority: Sec. 4, Ch. 17, 
SLA 2009, Page 7, Lines 25 - 30 

Funding Source: Federal Stimulus: ARRA 
2009 – Capital 

Statutory Authority: 19.05.030 and 
44.42.020 

 
PURPOSE 
The Department of Transportation and Public Facilities is requesting authority to receive and 
expend $3,600,000 in American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA) federal funds 
from the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) for the Richardson Highway MP 265 - 267 
Repaving project.  
 
Funding will go towards rehabilitation and resurfacing of the Richardson Highway between MP 
265 and 267 (Delta Junction), upgrade the intersection at the junction of the Alaska Highway and 
Richardson Highway, upgrade frontage roads, and rehabilitate 2.1 miles of sidewalk.  Work will 
include removing the existing asphalt surface and repave the highway and sidewalk, install three 
new culverts, clean ditches and existing culverts, replace signs and luminaries, upgrade existing 
sidewalk curb cuts to Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) compliant ramps, repair damaged 
sections of curb and gutter, and striping.   
 
The Richardson Highway is a principal arterial connecting with the Alaska Highway to the 
Canadian Border and continues south to Valdez.  It is one of the few road connections to outside 
Alaska and also connects to the oil terminal and major recreation opportunities in Valdez.  The 
pavement surface is nearly 30 years old and resurfacing and repaving is necessary to preserve the 
life of the road as well as for the safety of travelers on the highway. 
 
BACKGROUND 
In the FY2010 legislative session the Legislature appropriated approximately $248 million in 
American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA) funding authority to the Department 
of Transportation and Public Facilities.  To date, the Department has been very successful in 
meeting federal obligation requirements on the majority of projects, however, a few projects 
have been delayed due to permitting issues.  Additionally, due to a favorable bidding climate, 
some of the projects construction bids are coming in lower than originally estimated.  As a result, 
Alaska is at risk of losing ARRA funds to other states if the Department is unable to meet the 
federal obligation timelines.   
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Agency Contact:  Laura Baker, Administrative Services Director, (907) 465-8974 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Rob Carpenter, (907) 465-5413 

Legislative Fiscal Analyst Comment:  To date, DOT&PF has obligated $118.4 million of the 
$178.5 million Highway and Bridge ARRA funds available.  If the three DOT&PF RPLs 
(totaling $8.9 million) are approved at this meeting, the list of authorized projects for which 
money has not yet been obligated will be $78.3 million.  DOT&PF has revised this list of 
“yet to obligate” projects down to a total of $66.4 million. Total anticipated obligations 
could then reach $184.7 million, which is $6.2 million above the $178.5 million available.  
The intent is to have contingency projects available if necessary. 
 
However, if a large project funs into snags or if bids are lower than anticipated, some 
ARRA money could remain unobligated on the February deadline. The Committee may 
wish to extend the RPL process into the legislative session in order to ensure full use of 
ARRA funding. DOT&PF forwarded an November 19, 2009 letter from US&DOT 
(included as backup) that warns of impending deadlines, consequences of missing 
deadlines, and the necessity of having contingent projects and a means of funding them 
quickly. 
 
Please see the attached table for authorization and obligation detail. 
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
None. 
 
Legislative Fiscal Analyst Comment: In the absence of a legislatively approved capital 
project to which this RPL can be attached, this RPL makes use of the generic ARRA 
capital project appropriation in the Governor’s Office.  
 
TIMING ISSUES  
To meet the timing requirements of the remaining FHWA ARRA funds, the Department must 
have project obligation plans completed by February 17, 2010.  As stated above, if the ARRA 
funds are not obligated by this deadline, Alaska risks losing these funds to other states.  See 
attached letter from the Secretary of Transportation to Governor Parnell emphasizing that funds 
not committed by March 2, 2010 and subsequently obligated as of that date, will be redistributed 
among the states that have met the requirements. 
 
This project will be ready for construction advertising mid-January 2010 and will be completed 
within one year.  The highway improvements will reduce associated traffic disruptions and the 
public will see improved mobility, reduced congestion, and a smoother, longer lasting pavement. 
 
The ARRA funds involved must be applied to areas with a population less than 5,000.  FHWA is 
also encouraging the Department that any additional ARRA projects be in areas defined as 
economically distressed.  The Richardson Highway MP 265-267 (Delta Junction Area) meets 
both of these objectives.  
 
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
The project is in the federally approved final Statewide Transportation Improvement Program 
Amendment #18.  This project is 100% federal ARRA funds and requires no state match. 
 







Agency Contact:  Michelle Rizk, (907) 450-8187 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Danith Watts, (907) 465-5435 

University of Alaska 
 

Subject of RPL:  Request for ARRA funding ADN/RPL #: 45-0-1137 
 

Amount Requested:  
$2,000,000 

Appropriation Authority: Sec. 4, Ch. 17, 
SLA 2009, Page 9, Lines 12-16   

Funding Source: Federal Stimulus: ARRA 2009 
– Capital 

Statutory Authority: AS 14.40.40 
 

  
PURPOSE 
The requested federal stimulus receipt authority will allow the University of Alaska to accept the 
following award: 
 
USGS: Improvement of the Volcano and other Monitoring Systems and Other Monitoring-
Related Activities in Alaska in the amount of $2,000,000 for the period 12/01/2009 through 
9/15/2011, award G10AC00028. 
 
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE CONSIDERATION 
The project was not previously considered.  It is a new multi-year federal award received after 
November 6, 2009 and has not been requested as part of the University’s budget. 
 
TIMING ISSUES 
On February 17, 2009, President Obama signed into law the American Recovery and 
Reinvestment Act of 2009, which authorized short-term federal spending, designed to stimulate 
the American economy.  Federal stimulus receipt authority was not included in the FY10 budget 
because ARRA funding was not available for application until February 17, 2009.   
 
BUDGETARY ISSUES 
This project is directly aligned with the University of Alaska’s long term plans and missions for 
the University of Alaska Fairbanks:  “The University of Alaska Fairbanks, the nation’s 
northernmost Land, Sea and Space Grant University and international research center, advances 
and disseminates knowledge through teaching, research and public service with an emphasis on 
Alaska, the circumpolar North and their diverse peoples.  UAF – America’s Arctic University – 
promotes academic excellence, student success and lifelong learning”. 
 
No State General Funds will be used, nor is any match required.  The federal stimulus funds will 
be expended during the period FY10 through FY12. This request adds an additional $2,000,000 
to the University’s existing federal economic stimulus authority for competitive, discretionary, 
and incentive grants capital project appropriation contained within Sec. 4, Ch. 17, SLA 2009. 
 
A copy of the award documents and budgets for this project is attached.  
 
Legislative Fiscal Analyst Comment:  This RPL requests approval to spend additional 
stimulus funds received through a competitive process; no stimulus funds will be diverted 
from other Alaska projects and no general funds are required.   As of December 1, 2009, 
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Agency Contact:  Michelle Rizk, (907) 450-8187 
Legislative Finance Contact:  Danith Watts, 465-5435 
 

the University of Alaska has received approval for a total of 39 Competitive ARRA 
proposals for a total of $68.2 million. 
































































